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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377  

Jacksonville Waterways Commission – Sports Subcommittee 
Meeting Minutes
March 14, 2017
10:30 a.m.

Location: City Council Conference  Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Commissioners Jim Love (Chair), Ralph Hodges, Marshall Adkison, Ray Pringle
Also:  Samantha Lane – Legislative Services Division; Paige Johnston - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jessica Baker – Mayor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 10:31 a.m.
Chairman Love convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Minutes
The minutes of the February 14, 2017 committee meeting were approved as distributed.

Artificial reef presentation
John Flowe – Jacksonville Reef Coordinator with the Environmental Quality Division – gave a PowerPoint presentation on how the City’s artificial reef program works. The City currently has 21 active permits for off-shore reefs that will expire in the next 2 years (July and December 2019) at the end of their 10-year terms and a single 2-year extension. Permits are obtained through the Army Corps of Engineers and renewals take approximately one year to process. The permits for the two inshore reefs in the St. Johns River expire in 2023. Mr. Flowe described the types of inert materials that are approved for reef construction (i.e. clean concrete debris, natural stone, cleaned steel ships, etc.) and the types of sites that are suitable for reef construction. Reef construction requires a local sponsor to obtain the permits, raise the funds, arrange for transportation of the materials, file the as-built paperwork, and file post-deployment paperwork. Multiple reef structures can be deployed in the offshore permit areas, which may be as large as several square miles. The City has made only 5 actual material deployments in 2 offshore permit areas in recent years. The inshore reef permits are for much smaller areas, both of which are now practically full of material. 
Mr. Flowe showed pictures of the current conditions of old and new reefs off the Jacksonville coast and in the St. Johns River, all of which show very good growth of flora and fauna. Ordinance 2017-195 will be introduced at tonight’s Council meeting will appropriate a $15,000 grant from the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission to pay for artificial reef monitoring, which will be performed by Jacksonville University for the next three years. Capt. Jim Suber described the history of the monitoring of the inshore reefs by JU and Coastal Conservation Association. The group agreed that the City should continue pursuing permitting of 4 additional inshore reef sites in the river based on the apparent early success of the 2 initial sites.
Joe Kistel of TISIRI related previous discussions about offshore reefs within 3 miles of shore for ease of access and to be exempt from federal fishing regulations that apply beyond the 3-mile line. Preliminary site investigations would be done in areas where shrimpers don’t operate because there are underwater features (rock formations, sunken ships, etc.) that pose a threat to their nets.  Nearby those sites would make sense as locations for new reefs. His organization will make initial investigations of potential sites and make suggestions about several possibilities. He explained that conditions on new reefs can change very rapidly for the first few years of its life as different organisms colonize the structure, then are preyed upon by predators which creates new conditions that attract different organisms and the cycle continues. 
Mr. Flowe asked the committee to consider if all 21 existing permits need to be renewed (at considerable time and expense) if history shows that only a few will actually see deployments of material. 
P1 Powerboat racing
Dave Herrell, City Sports and Entertainment Officer, gave a quick overview of the upcoming races in June. Chairman Love reported that the Memorial Park Association has some concerns about holding the event offshore of the park because the renovations that are ongoing at the park and that might be at risk from the event (i.e. potential damage to sidewalks and sprinkler heads by driving vehicles through the park to deliver bleachers and supplies). Mr. Herrell agreed to communicate with the Park Association to address their concerns. In response to a question Mr. Herrell reported that the City had unsuccessfully bid on a Bass Masters fishing tournament but is still interested in making application for future events when available. The Jacksonville Sports Council is the primary entity for attracting events to Jacksonville and the Sports and Entertainment Office is the City’s entity for assisting and coordinating support once events are attracted. He briefly described the regulatory factors (manatee protection zones, speed limit areas) that restrict what types of events and uses can be accommodated.
Ranking of list of water activation ideas
Chairman Love distributed a list of water activation ideas assembled at the previous meeting and asked the commissioners to rank each of the items and return them, preferably in the next day or two. Staff will combine the scores assigned to each item and develop the rankings based on totaling the points assigned by each rater.
Public Comment
John Nooney said that Clay and St. Johns Counties should be approached about contributing funding to the construction of offshore reefs all along the coast as an inexpensive tourist attraction. He suggested that the Environmental Protection Board has funds that could be used to help finance reef permitting and construction.
Christopher Nichols asked about the plans for the old courthouse parking lot site when the bridge structure is removed. Commissioner Adkison reported that the plan is to create a marina at the site.

Next meeting
This is the last meeting of the subcommittee; the prioritized list will be presented to the full Waterways Commission at a future meeting.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:35 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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